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29 November 2002 

Michael Fews

Licensing Policy Manager

Ofgem

9 Millbank

London

SW1P 3GE

Dear Michael,

Review of the Licensing Application Regulations

Thank you for agreeing to extend the deadline for our response to the above consultation.

We are aware that Ofgem has been reviewing the requirements placed on new licensees for some time and this consultation document and its supplement represent a significant amount of work by Ofgem in this area.  In general, we support the principle of eliminating any unnecessary regulation, reducing where possible the burden placed on regulated companies, avoiding duplication and minimising any barriers to entry which such regulations may represent.  For these reasons we welcome the proposals Ofgem makes to streamline the process of applying for a licence and agree that experience of the competitive energy markets indicates that a move away from the original precautionary approach is now appropriate.

We have a number of points to make on the proposals presented under Section 2.1 of the consultation document and these appear below:

1.
We agree that the requirement for applicants to publish notices in the Gazettes should be changed.  It is much more sensible to publish them on Ofgem’s website and notify by email interested parties who have requested inclusion on an Ofgem distribution list for this purpose.  Ofgem started using this method for Section 11 Notices recently and it appears to have been successful.  Where a licence is being restricted, however, it is important that as many channels of communication are left open as possible, so there ought to be a continuing requirement to place advertisements in newspapers circulating in the affected area.  The extension from 7 to 10 days between an application being made and when the notice of application needs to be published will not make a significant difference and will allow a little more time for arrangements to be made to load them on the Ofgem website.

2.
We accept that Ofgem is not necessarily in a position to carry out thorough investigation of all aspects of the application and that it can sometimes be incorrectly perceived that the granting of a licence is a long term guarantee of the continuing probity of the licensee.


We do agree with Ofgem, though, that there is a need to check whether any party associated with the application is an undischarged bankrupt, that a declaration from the applicant should be sought relating to any unspent convictions and that checks are carried out to ensure applicants are not insolvent.  Protection of consumers requires that potential risk to them be minimised at the application stage.  If an applicant has an unspent conviction for fraud, there should be no question of granting a licence (as 4.5 in the supplement document implies).

3.
We accept most of the points raised by Ofgem relating to the provision of financial information by applicants.  Recent experiences of trialling the Supplier of Last Resort arrangements were encouraging and Ofgem will retain its ability to monitor the financial status of licensees and act to protect at risk customers if required.  Omission of audited annual reports of applicants is a little surprising.  Whilst they are retrospective and provide no guarantee of future financial performance, they represent little burden on the applicant to provide and could be a starting point for checking on insolvency.  Similarly, a business plan will presumably be in existence and, whilst we understand Ofgem’s desire to avoid placing an additional burden on the applicant, it seems perverse to deny yourselves the opportunity to view the applicant’s proposals on how it plans to proceed in the business.  Ofgem would, of course, make it clear that this was being provided for information and that there was no question of the subsequent granting of a licence being a seal of approval of the applicant’s business plan.
4.
We think the balance you have struck between reducing the regulatory burden for licence applicants, whilst retaining the regulations relating to domestic customers, is about right. We think it appropriate to retain the requirement for applicants to give proposed arrangements for compliance with domestic codes of practice.  We are reassured also (6.2 in the Supplement) that the requirement to reduce the further applicant information will not impact on Ofgem’s ability to monitor the market and that there will be no impact on Ofgem’s ability to secure compliance with licence obligations.  Where the information currently requested is of only background use; does not in itself give any level of protection to the market, customers or other market participants and is delivered by other market testing processes anyway, then Ofgem does not need to require applicants to provide it.  The fact that Ofgem’s ex-post powers to request information will remain unchanged, offers assurance that there will be a continuing level of protection when this is required.  Furthermore, applicants will be advised through the Application Handbook of the need to comply with licence conditions. In general, the information requirements relating to existing licensees should be less onerous than for new licensees, who are not known to Ofgem and do not have a track record.

5.
It is important that application fees recover the costs associated with the process.  The original fees were unrealistically low; the 2001 revision to the fee structure meant they are now more cost reflective.  Once the new regime is in place Ofgem needs to monitor officer time and other costs which will inform a review of application fees in a year or two. Presumably, there is an expectation that a more streamlined process will result in a reduction in fees charged.

6.
The industry testing procedures, which require new entrants to become a party to and comply with the MRA, the BSC, the Grid Code, Network Code, CUSC etc. are necessarily thorough to ensure adherence to operational processes.  Without these there would be a commercial risk to other market participants and perhaps disruption for consumers.  It is important that these industry testing procedures are user-friendly for potential new entrants, but need to continue to be comprehensive in order to ensure licensees are in a position to play an effective and constructive part in the industry.

In summary, we support the thrust of Ofgem’s proposals for updating the licence 

application regulations and would welcome any comments you have on our response.

Yours sincerely,

Eugene O'Shea

Regulatory Research Manager

British Gas

3 The Square

Stockley Park

Uxbridge

UB11 1BN

T  020 8734 9361

F  020 8734 9350

E  eugene.o'shea@centrica.co.uk
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